May 12, 2009

Town Board Meeting


A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on May 12, 2009 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected official and appointed staff in attendance: 

LINDA D. PUGLISI


Supervisor 

FRANCIS X. FARRELL

Councilmember 

ANN LINDAU


Councilmember 

JOHN E. SLOAN


Councilmember 

RICHARD BECKER

Councilmember 
Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN 

Town Clerk 



THOMAS WOOD, ESQ.

Town Attorney 



GLENN CESTARO 


Comptroller 



EDWARD VERGANO 

DOTS, Director 

CLAUDIA VAHEY 
Human Res. Coor. 

RENE BRACKEN 
Deputy Town Clerk 



KATHLEEN BURLESON

DES Director



ROSEMARY B. LASHER

DOTS/Asst. to Director

* * * * * * * * * 

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

PLEDGE TO THE FLAG 

* * * * * * * * * *

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS AND REPORTS

Supervisor Puglisi: announced that the Town will be holding the Memorial Day ceremony on Friday, May 22nd at 1:30 in the Town Hall courtyard, invited all to join and spoke of other local upcoming Memorial Day ceremonies. She announced the Employee of the Quarter for the first quarter of 2009, Christina Edwards. Ms. Edwards joined the Town in 2007 in the Highway Department and the Supervisor spoke of her proficiency with various computer programs and her contributions to record keeping due to her computer expertise. After a brief biography by the Supervisor, Councilmember Lindau awarded Christina her proclamation.  Kathleen Burleson thanked Ms. Edwards for her hard work and added that it was a unanimous decision. Ms. Edwards thanked everyone saying she looks forward to a long career with the Town of Cortlandt.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)

The Supervisor then spoke of the Stay-Awake-a-thon and called upon Debbie Costello, Richard McIntyre, Van Vourliotis, and Claire McGuire.  She thanked them for their work and presented them with certificates for them and their volunteers.

Debbie Costello then spoke of the success of the event and attributed it to the volunteers and all members of the community who came out and participated. The goal was to raise money and to also try to get as much community participation as possible so that those with cancer know that they are not alone. They had over 625 members of the community show up and more cancer survivors who give hope to the newly diagnosed. They raised over $60,000.

Richard McIntyre thanked the Town Board and all the volunteers. Van Vouliotis and Clair McGuire thanked everyone for their support. Ms. Costello stated that the funds went to the Maria Ferrari Children’s Hospital, the Make-a-Wish Foundation, and a “Leo Community Cancer Fund” for anyone with cancer in our community.  She commented on all the work done by Van and how hard he worked throughout it all. The Supervisor mentioned that the Town also has a link to this website and remembered how when she first met Richard McIntyre he was chairing a fundraiser event for an employee who had become disabled and how he has never stopped giving back.
* * * * * * * * * *
ROLL CALL 

On a roll call attendance was taken by Town Clerk Dyckman, all Town Board Members indicated their presence.  

* * * * * * * * * *
TOWN BOARD REPORTS 

Councilmember Farrell: Stated how this winter has really taken a toll on the roads and that it seems particularly bad. On the agenda is a Resolution to go out for bid for paving on certain roads but this year the Town Board is going to discuss a different approach to paving the roads and will turn some attention to the concept of instead of paving perhaps a few miles of road and making them perfect, perhaps can look at the entire road system and ones more highly traveled and do some very focused repairs and try to make all our roads good or very good. Councilmember Farrell is advocating looking at spot areas and removing this paving bid from the agenda and for the Town to look at it differently in the next work sessions.
Also on the agenda is a resolution to forward a letter from the Supervisor to John Hall imploring him to meet with her and to turn his attention to the concerns of the community with the VA Hospital and the Town’s opposition to the 
TOWN BOARD REPORTS, (cont.)
enhanced lease plan and its effects on the Veterans and the Town. The Town Board would like him to sit down and hear them out. Assemblywoman Galef has weighed in on the Town’s side urging him to meet with the Town and hear the concerns.   

Councilmember Lindau: Went to the VA nursing home to celebrate Nursing Home Week which commenced on Mother’s Day and she talked to the Veterans that were in the nursing home about keeping the services there. She spoke of how important it was for our government to keep its promises to our Veterans for medical care. She then thanked Christine Edwards for her fine job.

Councilmember Becker:  Stated that the Cortlandt Heating Plan will be continued and that it has been successful from many aspects.  There are over 1700 households that have signed up for it and that so far it is working, so it won’t be modified very much. For the existing members, the cards will be active and information will be on the website and for those wanting to join, it is still a $5.00 one time membership fee.  Information will be sent out.
Councilmember Sloan: congratulated Christine Edwards and the Leos and commented that it is good to start off Town Board meetings with success stories. 
With regard to the VA he said that it is mind boggling that the Federal Government is about to throw huge amount of money at many other entities but that medical facilities at Montrose must go to Castle Point because there is only so much to go around.  The echo of “cost containment” is still prevalent today. 

He noted that no one is more dedicated to this VA cause than the Supervisor and in the past he has seen determination pay off and hopefully this is going to be another occasion.

Another item is the “Go for the Green” tips which is in pamphlet form and is on the Town website.  The Town has adopted a 25% energy conservation savings by the year 2012 for Town Hall and a team has been put together to implement this by looking at various ways to save energy within Town Hall itself. There are many things the Town will do to achieve the goal of “25 by 12”
Supervisor Puglisi commented that the Town Board is dedicated to very important subjects.  Everybody starts thinking about the next thing to do once a project is completed and starts to work on something else.  She stated it is wonderful for her when she goes to speak at various places to know that when she is talking about the VA opposition that she knows the Town Board is united on this subject.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

Councilmember Sloan moved that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of 

February 10, 2009 be approved as presented by Town Clerk Dyckman.  Councilmember Becker seconded the motion and all voted AYE. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 (A complete transcript of this Public Hearing is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk.)
The Town Clerk read the Notice of Hearing and presented its Affidavit of Publication from the official Town newspaper.

Public Hearing to consider amending notification requirements with respect to Planning Board Public Hearings and Site Plans. The record will include comments from the Planning Board.

Discussion: 
Supervisor Puglisi:   Explained that the Town Board will be adjourning this public hearing to the June 16th meeting. Tom Wood was asked to briefly tell everybody what it is about and then the community will have a chance to speak.
Tom Wood: Said that basically this local law, if adopted, would standardize the notification that we now do between sub division public hearings and site plan public hearings to make them uniform and would also give the ability to the boards to allow a greater radius to be notified in addition to adjoining property owners and property owners across the street. The public hearing will be adjourned because it was referred this to Westchester County as required by law and we have not yet received back their comments and the 30 days has not fully expired.
Andrew Fisher

Stated that he was glad that it’s being expanded because many residents indicate that they are not aware of these hearings and suggested perhaps a way to expand the notification to other property owners. He spoke of the signage and perhaps consider changing the present required location so that the sign is on the nearest traveled road. He suggested having some kind of better way of informing the neighbors so that it would help everybody. 

John DeBenedictis
Also spoke in favor of better notification and signage stating that the size of the signs need to be much bigger so it can be read easier citing the signage near Westbrook Drive that attracted the attention of the community because of its size.
When the Town puts up one of their signs, you can hardly read it from six feet and the signs really need to be much, much larger and that the cost of that should be born on the developer. He asked that perhaps the Town could have a 
PUBLIC HEARING, (cont.)

uniform form that states items of concern for the residents (size, hours of operation, nature of the business, etc)
Supervisor Puglisi: Said that she hopes that ultimately we will be voting on because this subject of notification has evolved over the years and prior to computers and websites and e-mails it was very difficult to get notification out.  All our public hearings are now on our website.  Supervisor Puglisi stated that she wants as many people in these rooms to talk to the Board about their thoughts about an application that might be coming before Planning Board or Town or Zoning Board, as it helps her and the Board to be able to determine what the community thinks about an application.  
A motion to adjourn the Public Hearing until June 16, 2009 was made with a motion by Councilmember Becker and seconded by Councilmember Lindau

All voted AYE
HEARING OF CITIZENS, (AGENDA ITEMS ONLY)
Danni Glazer
410 Westminster Drive

Gave an update of the Town Energy and Conservation Committee.  She stated that there is a lot of momentum and activity now toward becoming a sustainable or a green Town of Cortlandt and to authorize the development of a sustainability mission statement and sustainability plan for the Town is a significant step in that direction. The Committee members, herself, John Sloan, Jeff Tkacs, Andrew Fisher and other members of the community are beginning with the implementation of 25 % reduction in energy consumption by Town Government operations by 2012. Ms. Glazer indicated they would be interviewing department heads and staff to gain their input on how their department can become more energy efficient and less wasteful. The results will be reported upon completion of the findings. The kickoff date is May 27th with a presentation seeking input and participation of all Town staff. Ideas can be submitted via suggestion box, e-mail and website.
Supervisor Puglisi commented that all the ideas will be put together to have a good plan to meet the Town’s goals and thanked the Committee.

Andrew Fisher

Thanked the Board for their continuous support regarding energy efficiency and environmental initiatives. He commented on the “Lead Program” for the construction of new homes and “Health House” which targets the inside of the home for good health. He recommended that the Town look into these programs for more energy efficiency and he looks forward to helping staff look into the
HEARING OF CITIZENS, cont.

 legalities and the viabilities of these programs. He also thanked the Town for the Heating Cost Program implemented last year and commented that he saved about $300 this year for a $5 membership fee. He suggested to consider expanding the program to propane service as 15% to 20% of homes use propane gas to heat their homes.
Mr. Fisher then commented on the Con Edison tree removal and if they don’t pay for that he suggested telling them to put that money into energy initiatives that the Town wants to do. 

Supervisor Puglisi stated how upset the Town is over this tree clearing and that it was too aggressive and the Town requested that they clean up the site.

She thanked Mr. Fisher for all his ideas.

Mr. Fisher then asked about the location of the Pond View Commons development. 

Councilmember Farrell stated that Councilmember Becker was generous enough to lend his expertise to some of the communities that would like to imitate the success. 

* * * * * * * * * *
BID REPORTS 

NONE

* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS

Councilmember Lindau moved that the following reports be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Farrell

For April, 2009 from the Purchasing Department, the Office for the Aging, Receiver of Taxes, and the Town Clerk.

OLD BUSINESS 

Receive and File the Following:
1.
Report from the Supervisor with respect to the Town’s ongoing opposition 
to the proposed Enhanced Use Lease at the Montrose VA Facility; and 
Authorize sending a letter to Congressman John Hall again requesting to 
meet with both Secretary of Veteran’s Affairs and the Congressman; and 
include an e-mail from Councilman Farrell to Congressman Hall 

OLD BUSINESS, (cont.)

2.
Quarterly report from the Westchester County with respect to the Sprout 
Brook Ash Pit Facility.

3.
Annual Stormwater Phase II Report from DOTS

4.
“Go for the Green” tips booklet.  Currently available on the Town web site.

5.
Correspondence to Con Edison officials regarding the tree clearing project 
in Cortlandt.

6.
Capital Project list to Congressman John Hall for the re-authorization of 
the Federal Transportation Bill.

Discussion:
Supervisor Puglisi noted that #1 of Old Business be amended to add the recent correspondence received from Assemblywoman Galef to be sent to Secretary of the VA .
All voted AYE
RESOLUTION NO.123-09 RE: Requesting a meeting with the Secretary of Veterans Affairs and Congressman John Hall.

* * * * * * * * * *
NEW BUSINESS
Councilmember Farrell moved that the following reports be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Sloan

Receive and File the following:  

1.
A Draft New York State DEC Pledge and supporting EPA documents with 
respect to Greenhouse Gases in the United States; and adopt same; and 
Authorize the development of a Sustainability Mission Statement and 
potential Sustainability Plan for the Town.

2.
Memo from the Planning Board declaring their intent to be Lead Agency 
with respect to Pondview Commons.
3.
Memo from the Planning Division of DOTS with respect to amending the 
Zoning code in regard to Planning Board applications and building permit 
applications not being accepted or continued if there are outstanding 
violations; and refer to the Planning Board.
NEW BUSINESS, (cont.)

4.   
2009 Paving List and Authorize seeking bids with respect to same  
(Removed)
5.   
 Cortlandt H1N1 (Swine Flu) report to the community. 
All voted AYE
RESOLUTION NO.124-09 RE: Adopt the NYS DEC Model Climate Smart Community Pledge; and Authorize the development of a sustainability mission statement and potential sustainability plan for the Town.
* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found attached to the end of the original document.) 

Councilmember Sloan moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Becker

 RESOLUTION NO.125-09 RE: Appoint a Part-Time Recreation Attendant in the Recreation Division of the Department of Environmental Services.
RESOLUTION NO.126-09 RE: Appoint all 2009 Summer Seasonals.
 RESOLUTION NO.127-09 RE: Amend V&T Code to Provide for a Yield Sign.
Discussion:  The Supervisor stated that they are delighted that even during a very difficult economic period that the Town is able to still hire summer seasonals.
All voted AYE
Councilmember Sloan moved that the following resolution be polled, seconded by Councilmember Becker

RESOLUTION NO.128-09 RE: Amend V&T Code to Provide for a Stop Sign
Discussion: Supervisor Puglisi stated that the Traffic Safety Advisory Committee had recommended that these signs be posted and if it is not working out that after a six month period that they can be reunited with it. 

RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

Councilmember Farrell questioned the placement of stop signs without a resolution in place prior and the reasoning behind these particular locations for the stop signs. He stated that he feels that it has been done in a “willy nilly” fashion.  The stop signs have already been placed at these intersections and he doesn’t know why. Councilman Farrell stated he feels that stop signs should be used to control traffic in situations where the right of way may be in doubt or in areas where there is a history of close calls or accidents. Why not these signs at many other street locations? These signs could be unsightly also and that the Town should embrace a policy that makes sense. He will be voting no on this resolution.
The Supervisor respectively disagreed with the comments regarding the “willy nilly policy”, and stated she was not pleased with that comment.  This sign placement was based on the recommendation for the traffic safety committee.
The Board was polled:

Councilmember Sloan  
 YES
Councilmember Becker 
 YES
Supervisor Puglisi

 YES
Councilmember Lindau
 YES
Councilmember Farrell
  NO
The resolution was adopted.

Councilmember Sloan moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Becker

RESOLUTION NO.129-09 RE: Negative Declaration Re: New York State Parks Landscaping Grant for the Steamboat Riverfront Park.
RESOLUTION NO.130-09 RE: Authorizing License Agreements with respect to the use of Town Right-of-Way.
RESOLUTION NO. 131-08 RE: Resolution in Support of a Proposed Local Law Submitted to the Westchester County Board of Legislators establishing Residency Restrictions for Sex Offenders.

RESOLUTION NO.131-09 RE: Resolution in Support of a Proposed Local Law submitted to the Westchester County Board of Legislators establishing Residency Restrictions for Sex Offenders.
RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi thanked County Legislature George Oros for submitting this bill to the County Board. 
All voted AYE

Councilmember Becker moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Lindau

RESOLUTION NO.132-09 RE:Authorize Director of Technical Services to Receive Bids for Energy Efficient Lighting at Town Hall
RESOLUTION NO.133-09 RE: Authorize Director of Technical Services to Solicit Proposals for Design Services Relative to Town Hall HVAC System.
RESOLUTION NO.134-09 RE: Authorize Director of Technical Services to Commence Selection of Consultant for Cortlandt Boulevard Improvements.
RESOLUTION NO.135-09 RE:Authorize Director of Technical Services to Enter into Contract with Cesarini Construction, Inc. for Drainage Improvements in Roberta Drive.
 RESOLUTION NO.136-09 RE: Authorize Director of Technical Services and Director of Environmental Services to Develop a Multi-Year Phased Improvement Plan to Replace the Drainage and Resurface the Roadway of Croton Park Road.
RESOLUTION NO.137-09 RE: Authorize Director of Technical Services to Receive Bids for Sidewalk on Route 6 near Jerome Drive.
RESOLUTION NO.138-09 RE: Authorizing the Cancellation of an Easement 
RESOLUTION NO.139-09 RE: Authorizing a Correction Deed
RESOLUTION NO.140-09 RE: Direct Staff to Develop Recommendations for Energy Efficiency to be used by the Building Division of DOTS and the Planning Board when considering Applications.
RESOLUTION NO.141-09 RE: Authorizing a Renewal and Extension of the Cortlandt Heating Oil Program.
RESOLUTION NO.142-09 RE: Authorize the Purchase of a Sweeper for the Department of Environmental Services
RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

RESOLUTION NO.143-09 RE: Authorizing the Settlement of Velardo vs. the Town of Cortlandt
Discussion:  Councilmember Lindau asked Ed Vergano about the contract awarded with respect to the Roberta Drive Drainage Improvement, “Did it have to go out to bid?”  Ed Vergano responded that it was under a certain amount of money so it did not have to go out to bid, about $7500, and under the $10,000 limit.
All voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *
 ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

. 

Receive and File the following:

1.
2008 Financial Statement and Independent Auditors’ Report.
RESOLUTIONS:

RESOLUTION NO.144-09 RE: Authorize Reimbursement for Overestimated Water Bill at 107 Highland Drive, Section 12.14, Block 1, Lot 18, Account Number 01-5500537-5
RESOLUTION NO.145-09 RE: Authorize Director of Technical services to retain Surveyor relative to Drainage Easement through 113 Watch Hill Road.
RESOLUTION NO.146-09 RE: Opposing the MTA Payroll Tax
 RESOLUTION NO.147-09 RE: Authorizing an Ejectment Proceeding
RESOLUTION NO.148-09 RE: Authorizing the Extension of Early Retirement Incentive
Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi thanked Glen Cestaro, Comptroller, and his staff for all their work and working with the appointed auditors.  Regarding the MTA Payroll Tax, Supervisor Puglisi commented that this tax will hurt local businesses and the Town Board is opposed to.
Councilmember Lindau added that this is a tax that is being imposed on all of our businesses which she considers unfair and it’s going to affect our property tax levy and urged residents to respond to this.

RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

Councilmember Farrell asked that the Board be polled on Resolution No. 147-09.

The Board was polled:

Councilmember Sloan
YES

Councilmember Becker
YES
Supervisor Puglisi

YES
Councilmember Lindau
YES
Councilmember Farrell
NO
The motion was adopted
Councilmember Lindau moved that the items be received and ordered filed and the remaining resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Farrell seconded the motion

All voted AYE

* * * * * * * * * *
BUDGET TRANSFERS

Councilmember Farrell and Councilmember Sloan moved to adopt the following resolution:
 RESOLUTION NO.149-09 RE: Authorize Budget Amendment

Discussion:  Glenn Cestaro, Comptroller, stated that there are no budget transfers, but gave explanation to the two budget amendments, one for the major park project at Lake Meahagh and the other one of the General Fund having to do with culmination of litigation for property claims against damage that goes back 15 years.  Copies are affixed to the original resolution.

Supervisor Puglisi stated that these are things that have been on the books for deliberation for over a decade.
There was no further discussion  

ALL VOTED AYE.
* * * * * * * * *
REPORTS FROM VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS 

none

* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS FROM STANDING & SPECIAL COMMITTEES

none

* * * * * * * * * *
SECOND HEARING OF CITIZENS 

None

* * * * * * * * * *
ADJOURNMENT 

The meeting was adjourned in memory of all the valiant men and women who have courageously defended our great nation over the many years and those currently defending our country.

Councilmember Sloan moved that the meeting be adjourned at 9:25 pm, seconded by Councilmember Becker.

All voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *

Respectfully Submitted, 

JO-ANN DYCKMAN, 

Town Clerk 
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